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Scottish Wildlife Trust, Callander Local Group 
including villages from Doune to Lochearnhead
Well, what an amazing summer of 2018 and not much snow over the winter. If we get such dry weather again this year, don’t forget to put out water for birds, bees and garden visitors such as hedgehogs along with ensuring easy escape routes out of ponds. Over winter we had good attendances at our talks from experts in various fields which made them self-financing so we will keep the same suggested donations of £2 for members over the next season and will be returning to Callander Kirk Hall. The 2019/20 programme is being put together right now.
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For a second year John Snodin coordinated a toad patrol to assist hapless toads, frogs and newts across the A84 between mid-February and early April. They were active over a shorter season than 2018 but prolonged cold spells seem to have led to lower numbers. The total was 138 live animals (201 in 2018): 82 (142) toads, 48 (42) frogs, 8 (17) newts and 18 (16) dead ones. Froglife say this trend has been widely seen but it is not known if it is weather-related or part of a continuing decline.
Balsam Bashing sessions in July & August continued to keep it down to small numbers in most areas along the Teith in Callander but a lot of plants had reappeared where high river levels had prevented us getting to late plants in 2017, a clear reminder of the need to continue in 2019. Two dates have been set, 14 July and 24 Aug, meet 10am at Geisher Road Medical Centre, FK17 8LX. When you are next in Dobbies, maybe you could mention to them that Himalayan Balsam needs to be removed from their surrounds and not allowed to seed freely into the Forth !!
Individuals have continued to support various local conservation projects: Saving Scotland’s Red Squirrels, pine martens, black grouse, piscivorous bird and plant surveys. 

Our 2018 fund-raising efforts enabled us to make a donation of £1000 to SWT, specifying £250 each to SSRS and ‘Save our Meadows’ projects, the remainder to be used as they choose. This year’s bottle stall and plant sales will be on 3 August in Ancaster Square, Callander supported by SWT and SSRS information stalls. Can you help on the day and/or donate to the Bottle Stall? Wear Sandy the red squirrel suit for an hour or two? At the very least come visit and buy!
Bird reports & Wildlife Snippets
The red kite population in central Scotland was monitored in 2018 at 64 pairs compared with 70 counted in 2017. However, as the population grows it is more difficult to find all of the pairs so this isn’t necessarily bad news. At least 68 young were reared.
Ospreys reared 38+ young in central Scotland/Trossachs in 2018. One of these was fitted with a satellite tag and recorded in France by September.
Five golden eagle young were successfully reared in our area in 2018.
Ring ouzel were again present near Glen Kendrum, Lochearnhead in 2018 where other summer visitors included whinchat, wheatear and cuckoo.  Resident species recorded in the glen included raven, buzzard, kestrel and snipe.

Bird records from the 2018/19 winter period included wildfowl; 18 whooper swans on Loch Dochart on 23rd November, 64 Canada geese, an introduced species from North America, were counted at Balquhidder on 27th December.  Hen harriers breed in small numbers in the National Park, 5 pairs attempted breeding in 2018, and a male was recorded at Glen Finglas Reservoir on 11th January.  Woodcock seemed to be present in good numbers over the winter generally in central Scotland, locally found in Coilhallan Wood and in the Lanrick area near Doune.

Between Oct/Nov and April thousands of geese arrive in our local fields, mainly pink-footed and greylags along with Greenland white-fronted geese at Loch Lomond.
Records from Central Scotland Raptor Study Group, Callander SWT Committee and members.

In 2017 Barn Owls had their best year in Central Scotland since records began but 2018 was a mixed season. Things started well; a mild winter with high vole numbers meant early spring saw 84 breeding pairs laying eggs, 1 pair more than 2017’s record.

Unfortunately, the cyclic field vole population crashed in mid spring at the worst time in the middle of the breeding season, with varying impact across the Central Region. Sadly 21 pairs failed, mostly when incubating eggs, but there was also a high mortality in chicks: fewer were found when ringing them than seen in the nest earlier. The season ended with only 128 chicks fledged, 54% down on 2017. Sadly, newly fledged birds that start learning to hunt when their prey is very scarce, find life very hard, resulting in further high mortality rates. I have never experienced a season like this in Central area, but did witness one similar in Galloway in 1990.

The good news is that we've had a mild winter with the barn owl population starting to recover and hopefully it will reach another high by 2021 as the vole population increases.     Mike Steward
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Moths. Many of us are completely unaware of the number and variety of moths that can be found locally, many are really beautiful. At the time of writing, spectacular hawk moths are appearing regularly. In Aberfoyle several June-flying Beautiful Snout moths were identified last year by local enthusiasts. Work parties organised by Butterfly Conservation in March and October, are removing rhododendron from Dun Dubh Wood by Loch Ard to help this rare moth which likes a ground flora of bilberry under oak trees. More help would always be welcome.

Another beautiful moth, the Lilac Beauty, whose food plant is honeysuckle, was recorded in July 2018 in an oak wood on the outskirts of Aberfoyle. This was last recorded in this area in 2010 & 11.  

Jane & Arthur Jones
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Plants.  Wilson’s Filmy Fern (Hymenophyllum wilsonii) is a tiny native fern. It looks more like a moss and is found on acid rocks and tree trunks in very humid, shady sheltered locations. Its conservation status is considered to be Near Threatened.  In January 2019, it was found in a new site for the fern on the south shore of Loch Ard in an area where the Forest Commission had cleared rhododendron ~ 5 years ago, showing a benefit of doing this work.
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Squirrels & Pine Martens: red squirrels and pine martens continue to be reported more frequently in the area but a few pesky greys remain, with a queue of replacements from the south and east. However, luckily there is no sign of squirrel pox being spread into our vulnerable reds. While pine martens may not be welcomed by keepers of chickens (how could you not love this one?), they are playing a vital role in keeping greys at bay from here to the Highlands. Between autumn 2015 and 2017, a total of 51 pine martens were translocated from Forestry Commission woodlands across the highlands to the forests of the Cambrian Mountains in mid-Wales and kits have been born every year since then, a very successful project run by the Vincent Wildlife Trust.
If you have any snippets that you think would be of interest to others, please pass them on for either sharing at our monthly meetings or in future newsletters. We would really appreciate your feedback on this newsletter. It takes a lot of time and some money to print so we would like to know if you think it is worthwhile or if you just throw it into the recycling bin or if you have ideas for improvement. 
Under the new Data Protection rules we cannot hold our members’ personal details in the group so notifications of events are sent to HQ for onward circulation. However, if you haven’t registered your email with them or have not given permission for it to be used in this way, then you will not be on that circulation list. You can specify exactly what type of information you want to receive. If you would like to hear about our local group events but have not been receiving these emails in the past year then please contact HQ and let them know you want to be on that list so we can keep in touch.
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